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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE MEETING OF SHILLINGSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT
7.00 PM ON THURSDAY 6th JUNE 2024 AT THE PORTMAN HALL SHILLINGSTONE

PRESENT:  R McNamara (Chairman) (RM) I Suter (IS), M Barlow (MB), R Harwood (RH), M Pomeroy (MP), R White (RW) Unitary Councillor S. Murcer, Footpaths Officer G Rains, the Clerk D Green. In addition, there were 14 members of the public present.
1281. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllrs Leadbeater & Ridout
1282. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION
None at the meeting.
1283. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
The minutes of the meeting held on 21st May 2024 were approved.
1284.  MATTERS ARISING
The Chairman provided an update in relation to several matters: 
Youth activities – Cllr Leadbeater has been in dialogue with Paul Williams (PW) of the Big Yellow Bus Project concerning possible initiatives. Paul Williams has advised that a possible landscaping project may not suitable but has suggested contact with the ‘Seeds4success’ project in Mere. This charity works with Parish Councils and other agencies across a wide geographical area to provide engaging and worthwhile activities for young people; it has both infrastructure and resources. This matter will be carried forward to the next PC meeting. 
Roads update: 
The Chairman, Cllr Pomeroy & the Clerk had held a meeting with  Dorset Councils Area 6 Technical Officer. 
A number of outstanding issues had been discussed: 
Portman Hall/Garage flooding – on the day of the meeting jetting took place and the drains were said to be clear. It was thought possible that spoil from the unfinished construction site has washed into the culvert in view of the recurrence of the issue after earlier jetting . The Parish Council will monitor the situation. 
Hine Town Lane flooding– the drain at the end of the culvert near the permissive path was half full of silt and this has been cleared. Dorset Council will put in a grille at the end of the culvert; arrangements will need to be made to periodically clear this. The Parish Council will contact the landowner concerning the culvert leading to the Trailway which appears to have a restricted flow. 
Gains Cross – A ‘No Through Road’ sign was requested but this would entail an ongoing maintenance cost and may not be provided. A reduction of speed limit at the section near the hill would not be considered.
Gunn Lane – the issue of problem parking close to the corner of the junction was raised. However, Dorset Council are reluctant to change the position of the access bar while lining to facilitate egress from the A357. 

Gunn Lane – a works order for trimming the hedge which is obscuring the 30 mph repeater sign will be followed up
Poplar Hill –  confirmation will be sought regarding the works order to repaint the road marking ‘SLOW’ and to clear the 30MPH signs near Okeford Oysters; a new works order will be raised if necessary
Whitepit - Flooding  - in view of heavy rain and a high water table there are no measures which can be taken
Traffic Regulation Order at Little Lane – the signage will be put in place in July. 
CHO contact – the issue was raised concerning communication with the Community Highways Officer when absences occur. It would appear that a single point group email in box cannot be resourced, although all enquiries submitted via the reporting tool are logged and assessed.  It was noted that there had been instances where an issue had been noted as ‘closed’, when in fact it had not been. 
D-DAY 80 commemoration 
To mark this significant event a  ‘ best commemoration’  competition has been held. Mike Powell judged the best display to be at 2 Spencer Gardens. The Chairman will contact the winners in due course. The Parish Council thanks all those who took part. 
1285. PUBLIC SESSION
A number of residents from the Cookswell area of the village raised concerns in relation to the proposed sale of land at Hambledon Farm. 
This sale comprises 4 plots and is over 190 acres in total. It was noted that sale specification for plot 4, which adjoins the Cookswell brook and the existing village settlement boundary, mentions the possibility of an increased sale premium being payable if planning permission is granted for residential or commercial use within 20 years (this would exclude agricultural use). The advertised sale price of Plot 4 is £250,000, with a potential increase of £ 62,500 if this development clause was satisfied. 
Residents raised concerns in relation to the potential flood risk from the Cookswell brook, which has been problematical in recent years; the potential impact on wildlife including otters, barn owls, bats, hares and deer was also noted. There was also a general concern raised in relation to road safety, this being a particular problem area in the village which has been the subject of a recent Traffic Regulation Order. 
Cllr Suter noted that all the plots being made available for sale were outside the settlement boundary of the village, and are therefore outside the remit of the current Neighbourhood Plan. However, the process of drafting of a new Neighbourhood Plan will commence later in 2024; the interest of residents in preserving the agricultural status of this land will be taken into account. If residents wish to contribute to the drafting of the new plan, they should make themselves known to the Parish Council. 
1286.  VILLAGE SECURITY
The Chairman noted that the Police had awarded a grant of £4,500 to the Parish Council in respect of Operation Relentless. These funds will need to be earmarked for CCTV installation/Anti-Social Behaviour reduction purposes and must be capable of being audited. 
A trial installation of CCTV both inside and outside the Pavilion will take place in the next few weeks. However, Wi-fi will be available in the Pavilion by the end of June and this may influence the type of set-up which is finally agreed. The main difficulty is finding places around Pavilion where CCTV cannot itself be tampered with. 
A discussion with the School will be needed in relation to any installation of equipment in Augustan Avenue. 
It was noted that Dorset Council’s Anti-Social Behaviour Team had responded positively to the request for assistance, and are now in dialogue with Dorset Police. 
There has been further criminal damage to report involving Cricket side screens. 
1287. UNITARY COUNCILLOR REPORT
Cllr Murcer noted that: 
· planning priorities may change with a new Government 
· Induction Training for new Councillors has been completed; 
· a written report in connection with the People & Health Committee and the School Transport overview committee will be provided for the next PC meeting. 
· the Police are prepared to hold a meeting with the PC and Graham Rains to discuss Trailway policing issues at some stage. 
Cllr Murcer will take up reporting of Roads issues with Dorset Council’s area 6 Team. 
1288. FOOTPATHS 
Graham Rains reported:
· he had coppiced some hazel in front of the new bird hide
· the northern end of the Trailway has been very overgrown and narrowed, Dorset Rangers will be dealing with this. 
· the Wilson Haynes bridge is now open to pedestrians
· A path near the garage has become overgrown, this task will be taken on by the Rangers
· The surface of the path across Church Field will be improved by the Rangers
1289.  COUNCILOR REPORTS
The Portman Hall – the resurfacing of the car park had been put on hold pending further work on the road flooding issue. 
A request has been made to return the Jubilee Cup.
The Hall is aiming for a quality assured ‘Hallmark Award’ which may reduce its insurance premium. (RH)
Dog Waste Bins – overflowing binds had been reported to Dorset Council but emptying of these has become very intermittent. The situation will continue to be monitored. Consideration will be given to the involvement of a private contractor if possible. 
1290. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
i) P/FUL/2023/05579 - Land At Old Ox Inn Blandford Road Shillingstone.
There was no decision to report. An objection to the amended scheme had been submitted to Dorset Council. 
1291. FINANCES
i) Accounting Statement and Annual Governance Statement 
The Annual Return, Annual Governance Statement and Accounting Statements were agreed and signed by the Chairman. The Parish Council will be subject to External Audit. 
It was confirmed that there was no conflict of interest with auditors BDO. 
ii) Retrospective Payments approval: the following payments were APPROVED
	Date
	Payee Name
	 £ Total  
	Reason

	01/05/2024
	David Green
	 £            41.55 
	April expenses

	01/05/2024
	Elizabeth Brecknock
	 £          200.00 
	Cleaning

	02/05/2024
	Shillingstone Cricket Club
	 £          416.66 
	Mowing

	08/05/2024
	The Portman Hall
	 £            80.00 
	Hall Hire Jan-April

	16/05/2024
	Robert Proctor
	 £          520.00 
	Replastering 

	17/05/2024
	Defib Store Limited
	 £          163.20 
	Replace pads 

	17/05/2024
	Edens Landscapes Limited
	 £          252.00 
	Mowing/strimming

	21/05/2024
	B & S CHAINS (MIDLANDS) LTD
	 £          484.80 
	hangers for AA swings

	21/05/2024
	J P Consultants
	 £          100.00 
	Internal audit 

	23/05/2024
	Bourton Fencing Ltd
	 £          390.00 
	Bollard - Recreation Grd

	23/05/2024
	PCC Shillingstone
	 £          500.00 
	Parish Magazine Grant

	23/05/2024
	PCC Shillingstone
	 £          250.00 
	Churchyard Grant

	23/05/2024
	PCC Shillingstone
	 £          250.00 
	Shill Youth Club 

	23/05/2024
	PCC Shillingstone
	 £          250.00 
	Lytchgate grant

	23/05/2024
	Star Rubber Environmental Ltd
	 £            60.72 
	20kg autumn mulch for AA

	23/05/2024
	The Blackmore Vale Charity
	 £          250.00 
	Vale Pantry Grant 

	28/05/2024
	David Green
	 £          729. 85
	May 2024 pay

	28/05/2024
	David Green 
	 £            85.76
	Microwave for pavilion



iii) New payments approval
Clerk’s expenses £ 81.56 were approved.
1292.  PAVILION/ PLAY AREAS REPORT

The Clerk reported that: 

· Augustan Avenue Play Area– new swing hangers & materials for seesaw repair have been delivered to contractor
· Pavilion –kitchen ceiling Insurance claim now settled.  New microwave now in place.
· Wessex Internet – work to connect the Pavilion will be completed in the next couple of weeks 
· Fire safety improvements – alarm now re-connected, signage in place, further minor work to be completed
· Recreation Ground – new bollard installed.
· Recreation Ground – a new spring is required for the zip wire

1293. CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk confirmed that the following items of correspondence had been circulated:

	DATE
	FROM
	DESCRIPTION

	22/05/2024
	The Vale Pantry 
	Thank You re Grant 

	24/05/2024
	Dorset Police & Crime Commissioner
	Op Relentless - Shillingstone Parish Council - Grant confirmation

	28/05/2024
	ASB Team, Dorset Council
	Criminal damage to the Cricket Pavilion, Shillingstone

	29/05/2024
	Anne Powell, PCC
	Thank You - re Grants 



1294.   MATTERS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
· Planning for the Neighbourhood Plan
· Youth initiatives
· CCTV update
1295.  NEXT MEETING 
The next scheduled meeting will be on Thursday 18th July 2024 at 7:00 pm, at the Portman Hall. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 20:10. 

Signed:                                                              Chairman                              Date:


